AYSO Area 5C Meeting Minutes

August 19, 2012

Present: Patrick Streeter (AD), Tracie Mullins (asst. SD), Steve Benson (ACA), Curtis Walker (Area Coach Trainer), Rod Etzel (RC 894), Susan Rossetti (RC 498), Gil Ferguson (ADRI), Chet Wright (Area Secretary), Nathan Stewart (RC 1174), David Lunsford (RC 914), Allison Callahan (Area Treasurer), Debbie Farmer (RC 160), Art Hundiak (Area Scheduler)
Patrick called the meeting to order at 2:10.  He reported that he had attended the section planning meeting last weekend and introduced our guest, Assistant Section 5 Director Tracie Mullins. Everyone present introduced themselves.
Patrick reviewed the open positions in the Area.  Allison will continue as Assistant Area Director through the fall, but we'll need another volunteer to step up.  The Assistant AD can’t be an RC, since they have a lot on their plate already.  Patrick is looking to RCs and other area staff members to recommend good volunteers.  Another key position we need to fill is Area Management Administrator.  We also need an Area webmaster, but Patrick will update the website for now.  We also need a Select/Extra Coordinator (need a volunteer who isn't coaching a select team), and an Area Tournament Director.
Patrick reviewed the executive member expiration dates and encouraged those affected to work on succession planning.
Discussion moved to the CDC concussion training requirements.  Alabama is the only state in Section 5 that requires training by law.  Coaches must be retrained every year.  We will be checking concussion training certificates at the Area tournament.  Regions can send a list of volunteers who have had the training to the National Office, attn Safe Haven, to have this certification added to eayso.  Experience with the National Office has varied -- Tracie said she was told we need to send copies of the certificate for coaches.  Some regions in 5C have just sent spreadsheets with the volunteer's name and AYSO ID without any issues.  Patrick emphasized at the Area tournament, if a coach doesn’t have a certificate, he/she will not be allowed to coach.  Although we'll check this on the Friday prior to the start of games, we will not allow non-compliant coaches to get training between Friday/Saturday.  Coaches should keep copies of player’s concussion forms.  It is up to the regions as to how they want to handle the player forms.  The ultimate recommendation for coach forms was to send Karen Mihara (National Office Safe Haven) a spreadsheet with coach names and AYSO ID.

Patrick reminded everyone to make sure your board members' volunteer forms are updated.  To be a certified coach you need a current volunteer form, safe haven, coach training, and concussion form.  Ideally, regions should confirm that coaches have all this in place before they are given a team.  Push the training hard at the beginning of the season.  We are following National’s policy for required age-appropriate coaching training, which as of August 1, 2012 mandates that all coaches at U10 and below must be certified at the level they are coaching.  At the Area tournament, coaches of U10 teams must be certified at the U10 level (or above) to participate.
Patrick noted that incident report forms  are not just for injuries.  They should also be used for incidents including threats, fighting, property damage, or law enforcement summons.  When completed, the forms need to go to the RC, AD, and National Office.  Patrick prefers electronic copies.  For injuries, the coach must fill out the form.  If there is an injury and the player doesn’t return to the game, the referee should report this in the game report (the record that is turned in to the region, typically the AYSO game card).

It was noted that the National website has an excellent Region toolkit, with lots of good resources and good marketing materials.  There are over 20 E-newsletters now published by AYSO.  Everyone should subscribe to the ones that correspond to your position(s).  The link for signing up is on the National website. In other national news, Patrick noted that the National Accounting Program is piloting an online version now.  Also, a $1.25 per player fee increase will be proposed for the 2013 player year.  The increase is necessary due to insurance costs, fewer players to spread costs, and other expenses.

Patrick announced we have a new Section 5 Director --  Michael Mays, former 5B Area Director.  He is looking to improve the section, and to support each other.  If we are offering upper level coach or referee courses make the section aware, as they may want to send volunteers from other areas here.  If you are not getting responses from section staff or National staff in a timely manner, let Patrick know.  

The Section 5 conference will be in Charlotte.  We are the 2nd or 3rd of the year.  Our registration will open soon.  We are still setting fees, and trying to keep them low.  We will be putting in new classes and looking at ways to make the conference more exciting.  Our attendance numbers were low last year.  Airfare could be costly, but regions could carpool.  On that topic, it was noted that AYSO insurance will not cover the use of 15 passenger vans.  At present, there are no plans to offer the treasurer course or area and staff training at the meeting because many of these courses are online now.  Nathan noted that an Introduction to Instruction course needs to be offered there to help with the shortage of coach instructors.  We are working on getting a National coach course in Knoxville, which is a seven day course.  Tracie noted that Instructor courses offered at or prior to the Section conferences are put on by section, and attendees don’t have to pay the fee for attending the Section meeting if they are only attending the Instructor training.  Chet asked if section meetings could offer an option for daily signup instead of requiring signup for the entire conference.  Tracie said that wasn't an option because it is difficult to reprogram eayso to support daily signup/partial fees.  Chet suggested separating program costs and housing costs. Tracie didn't think this was an option either.  Patrick is working with the Section on bringing costs down or keeping them low.

Section 5 games will be held in Knoxville on the Father’s Day weekend.  Our current hosting schedule is to hold the games in Knoxville 2 years, Huntsville 2 years, then Charlotte 2 years, but we are open to other alternatives.  The goal is to try to have the Section games run more at the Section level, with local contacts.  We are also looking to make the Section Tournament Administrator serve as the Section Tournament Director.  The Section games usually don’t make money in the host city the first year, but do make money the second year.  When the games are hosted in the Knoxville area they will probably rotate between Areas 5B and 5G.  We should start planning for our turn soon.

Patrick reported that  100% of regions in 5C submitted forms for the Regional Assessment Program.  Regions should continue to do this as a way to identify areas for improvement.  Debbie thought the new form was easier to use.  Rod said there are still some issues with how points add up in the online version.  The form didn’t have anything about online training, or at least a way to report it.  Patrick suggested taking the form to regional board meetings and taking 10-15 minutes each time to see how you can get more points.  Regions were encouraged to work to get to the next level next year.

Patrick announced the Area tournaments will be held as follows – U10-U14 Nov. 2-4, U16-U19 Nov 9-11.  U10-14 will be held in Huntsville, U16-19 in Madison.  Nov 16-18 The State tournament will be co-hosted by Regions 160 and 498 at the Merrimack soccer complex in Huntsville the weekend of November 16-18.  We typically don’t make money on the State tournament.  Several suggestions were discussed for raising more money from the State tournament, including charging a gate fee or raising team fees.  Patrick will look into fees charged last year and will send a proposal to RCs to raise fees.

Patrick noted that Curtis has coordinated the Winter Super Camp for 10 years, and though he has served with distinction, it is time for someone else to step up.  Cathy Farless will coordinate the camp this year, and we are looking for another person to help.  We will also need help with food and volunteer checkin.  In a change from past practice, payment will not be accepted during the Super Camp.  Instead, the Area will bill each RC after the camp and the RC can send a check to Allison.  The Super Camp is currently planned for Liberty Middle School in Madison, but Cathy is looking for a more central location in Huntsville.  We are hoping to get 6-8 candidates for the National Referee course and will be bringing in Mike Fitzpatrick to lead it.  If the National class doesn’t make, he will move to the Advanced Referee course.  Cathy will coordinate getting Mike, and Gil will get instructors for the Intermediate and Advanced Referee courses. It would be helpful to have someone who is an advanced instructor and National Referee to help Mike with the National Referee course.  We are bringing in Mike so Patrick can do management training.  Tracie may help with management training too.  Patrick said that  all RCs, trustworthy regional board volunteers and area staff should have dispute resolution training.  For coach administrator and referee administrator training, we will recommend that attendees take the online webinar, but then attend an in-person session to learn how to do the job.  Patrick asked if other courses were needed, and Curtis suggested Referee Instructor Evaluator.  Patrick noted that the Maryville Super Camp is section-sponsored, and there is some interest at the Section level in making ours a section-sponsored camp.  If we made this change, we would need to run finances through the Section.  We don’t make any money on the Winter Super Camp, but the summer one does make money.  If we make this a section event, it would not be our aim to make the Winter Super Camp a money-raising event.  Curtis pointed out that there is no benefit to having the Section involved, as it would add  no benefit and just adds a layer of bureaucracy.  The consensus was to leave the Winter Super Camp as is for now.

Patrick reviewed items on the calendar of events.
Patrick announced that Region 557 is closing permanently.  Money left from their account goes to the Area, and will be used to defray training expenses.  He encouraged all RCs to attend RC training at the National Office, and noted that if expenses are an issue preventing an RC from attending the NAGM to contact him.  

Regions are encouraged to participate in secondary programs. Some regions in 5C are doing this now.  Huntsville and Madison have VIP programs, and if other regions are interested but don't have the numbers, they may wish to refer interested parties to Region 160 or 498.  AYSO also has an adult soccer program, which is currently in place in Madison.  Patrick noted that AYSO had lots of programs we operate, and we should promote our wide spectrum of programs as a tactic to compete with club soccer.
Task force reports followed.  Steve reviewed proposed changes to the Area guidelines.  Art will look over area scheduling section.  Area Referee staff will look over proposed changes to sections 6-7.  Patrick reiterated the need to copy him on reported misconduct.  

Steve will make suggested revisions, then send them out for review by end of the month for vote by the RCs.  Our Area guidelines are mostly concerned with interplay between regions, as opposed to operating guidelines.  For this type of guidance, we default to standard regional guidelines.  

Gil reported for the Area tournaments task force.  He, David, and Susan reviewed the tournament rules and didn’t see any needed changes.  Gil asked the RCs to look at the area tournament rules and to let him know if there are any suggestions.

Patrick pointed out that we need tournament director(s).  Patrick can't do it, since he is the court of appeal.  It was proposed that James Farmer would be a good candidate.  It wouldn't be necessary to have the same person for both tournaments.  Art is willing to assist James on setting game schedules.  The tournament director has to be there for the entire weekend, and can’t be someone who is coaching in the tournament since the TD makes decisions regarding the tournament.   Assuming James is agreeable, we still need to find an assistant to help him.

Patrick said that we need to formalize our select program and get it under the AYSO national umbrella.  Patrick is not opposed to the Extra program, but the downside is that we can’t participate in the National games.  Patrick asked how did select go within the regions?  Rod said it was OK in the region, but we didn’t follow our rules when select teams from different regions in 5C played.  Curtis noted that the additional requirements for the Extra program are very painful and hard to achieve with separate boards, bank accounts, and higher ref/coach certifications.  Patrick noted that the goal of Extra/Select programs is to keep kids from going to club, but also to offer a more competitive environment.  Steve noted that Select is actually is a steppingstone to club soccer.  Patrick is looking to find a Select coordinator to enforce the rules we agreed upon.  

At the Section games, we had a mix of Extra, Select, all-star, and regular teams.  At section level we are not going to restrict any teams from attending. 
Patrick discussed the requirement that the AD approve Extra/Select participation in non-AYSO tournaments.  He would like the RCs to suggest guidelines that should be used for approving tournaments.  For example, the tournament should be USSF sanctioned.  Tournament approval guidelines should be a part of the Select program guidelines.  The first step is to get someone to volunteer to coordinate this.  

Tracie noted that at the Section tournament planning meeting it was agreed to take “primary” out of the section games rules so that any team can participate.  Teams are not required to have played in their region's primary season to participate in the Section games.  

Region and Area staff reports are as follows.

Rod: Region 894 is about on par with numbers from last fall, down a bit in U10.

Allison: we have around $26,000 in the Area account, of which roughly $11,000 is from Region 557.  That latter sum is being set aside for training purposes to help struggling regions on an as needed basis.  We could also use that as seed money if they start back up.  The Area tournament last year took in just under $15,000, with about $5,600 in expenses.  Patrick pointed out that if terms of executive members are expiring, the region should do an audit.
Susan: Region 498 is down around 150 players.  They have trainers here from Challenger this fall, and might have one in the spring, possibly to share among other regions.  There is also a walking trail now in Palmer and Dublin between fields.

Gil:  asked regions if everyone has had a referee meeting.  They are a good opportunity to review rule changes.  If you need help with instruction, let Gil know.  If you are holding courses, let the Area know so other regions can attend.  Get referee course information to Gil, and coach course information to Steve and/or Curtis.

Art: area scheduling is done.  Zayso is still under construction, but he will work on it this week.  Some regions have home and away games scheduled with Sand Rock.
David: Region 914 is getting lots of weird requests from Ardmore and Athens.  He has had some problems with volunteers transferring from other regions.

Curtis: In fall coaching courses, we had 21 attend the Intermediate Coach course, 12 in the Advanced Coach course, and 10 in the U12 Coach course at Sand Rock.  He asked if E-signatures on player forms have posed any problems in getting medical treatment. Region 160 checked on this with local hospitals.  Rod had no problem with this situation recently.  RCs should check with your local hospital.

Debbie: good growth in Region 160, 650 registered for this fall, and all coaches are trained and concussion trained.

Nathan: Region 1174 is down about 40-50 players.  He called people to find out why, and they all had good reasons, such as people moved or graduated.  They only lost one to club, and lost some older girls because of other interests.  They did take a hit at U10.  They have only one team per division gender, so they will have lots of interscheduling. They are doing well at filling out the regional board.  There were some problems last year with coach instruction because rosters were not being requested/entered.  Nathan is the only coach instructor in the region, and they have made vast improvements.
Tracie: attended the Section planning meeting and is attending Area meetings to let us know the Section supports us.  The Section wants to improve communication, and is willing to back you.  The new Section Director is pushing section staff and Area Directors to do more, and thinks everyone should have an assistant.  The Section believes that at Section conferences  you want more classes and excitement and you want training. Tracie requested that for intermediate and advanced referee and coach courses that the roster requests be put into eayso at least 60-90 days in advance.  Communication on the availability of courses is not getting out, so this much advance notice gives people time to plan ahead.  Curtis pointed out that it can be difficult to get instructors to commit that far in advance, and about 30 days out is about the best we can do because of work-related travel commitments for coach trainers at that level.  Patrick restated the request to submit roster requests with no less than 30 days notice, with 60 days as preferable.

Patrick noted that he is looking at scheduling an area staff meeting in the near future.  He asked RCs to let him know when their board meetings are so he can attend one.  He then showed a video of the Respect program that is the theme for this year's Section conferences. 

The meeting adjourned at 5:05.

